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You are Invited to our 2017 Annual Meeting 

Saturday, February 25, 2017, 2:00 to 4:00 p.m. 
 

Location: Hyde Park Christian Church, Austin, TX 
 610 East 45th Street (between Red River and Duval Street)  

Keynote Topic: Final Gifts:  Even if you haven’t considered eye, tissue, or organ 

 donation,  you’re likely to be fascinated by what you will learn about 
 these options.  You will learn about the donation process as well as 
 the strict regulations for organ, tissue and whole body procurement  
 programs. If you suspect  that factors such as advanced age or 
 disease disqualify you from being a potential donor, prepare to be 
 surprised.  

Keynote Speaker: S. Lemuel Bradshaw, heart transplant recipient and full-time advocate  
 for United Tissue Resources and Donate Life Texas (bio on page 6) 

Making Its Annual Debut: Our 2017 Funeral Home Price Survey 

 

2017 Funeral Home Price Survey Available February 25 

New Survey Categories 

 Basic Funeral Service.  When our volunteers collected price lists, they asked funeral directors if 
families were opting for elaborate funerals with limousines for the family and pallbearers and an 
array of printed materials. We were told a growing number of families do not request limousines 
and, quite often, they are designing and printing their own programs and purchasing register books 
from other sources.   
 To reflect this shift towards simpler funeral arrangements, we are replacing the 13-item Full 
Funeral Service with a 9-item Basic Funeral Service. The nine items are listed in the survey 
narrative.  As before, we are not including the cost of a casket because there’s no way to know 
what a family will spend on this item, especially if they choose to purchase the casket from another 
source. 
 If you choose to compare full funeral service prices in our 2016 survey with prices shown in the 
2017 survey, keep in mind that funerals are not getting less expensive. We are just redefining what 
we are measuring.  If you decide that you want to include a variety of funeral home vehicles in a 
funeral, be sure to ask the funeral provider what they charge.  Typically, the costs are exorbitant. 

 Concrete Grave Liner.  Larger, commercial cemeteries require grave liners or vaults to ease 
grounds maintenance. Every funeral home in our survey offers a concrete grave liner that fulfills this 
purpose.  Their Outer Burial Container price lists also include vaults, at a higher cost. The 2017 
survey lists each funeral home’s charge for a standard size grave liner so that you can compare 
what the funeral home charges to what the cemetery you select charges for this item.  Even though 
cemeteries are required to add sales tax, their bottom line prices are often less than the tax-free 
price at the funeral home. 

(continued on page 7) 

The Newsletter of the Funeral Consumers Alliance of Central Texas 
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President’s Message 
 

Hello Dear FCACTX Members! 
 I want to personally invite you to 
our Annual Meeting on February 25. 
We will have two welcome tables 
this year to register you quickly. If 
you attended our meeting 
last year, you will remember the 

delicious refreshments. We will have a repeat!  
I am especially pleased that our Keynote Speaker 
will be our own Lemuel Bradshaw, who gives a 
dynamic presentation. 
 We are off with a bang this year with our new 
Directors, Tricia Burrall, Barbara Wand James, 
and Wendell Williams. Happily, Jesse South 
agreed to serve another year, and Nancy Walker 
returned to the board to serve as our secretary.  
Leaving the board this past year were Lemuel 
Bradshaw, Jo Kirkel and Julia Houston Rector. 
We sincerely thank them for their service. I also 
thank our standing Directors -- Sabiha Bandali, 
Cate Smith and Gene Schneider -- for their many 
contributions and renewed enthusiasm for 
continuing our mission. I am grateful to Nancy 
Walker for her support and guidance. 
 Our 2017 board jumped into high gear at a 
January 8 orientation session where we helped 
our new board members delve into the intricacies 
of our annual funeral home price survey. They 
were duly impressed by all the time and work that 
goes into producing this complex document. 
 At our first board meeting, January 14, we had 
a full agenda including election of officers,  
preparations for production of the annual funeral 
home price survey, and planning our February 25 
Annual Meeting.  New board members brought 
fresh insights, offered suggestions, and readily 
accepted assignments.  
 Interns from Google for Nonprofits met with us 
to lay the groundwork for the free technology 
training they will provide over the next few 
months. This will streamline our processes and 
enable us to communicate and collaborate on 
projects in new ways. I was energized by this 
meeting and look forward to working together to 
accomplish our mission of educating consumers 
about end-of-life options. 

Sarah Reves, president@fcactx.org 

 
Executive Director’s Message 

 
Dear friends of FCACTX, 
 As our board president kicks off 
what promises to be a highly productive 
and forward-looking year, I know she 
and our other board members are truly 
thankful for each and every one of you 
who actively contributed to our success 

in 2016. Heartiest thanks go to our hard-working 
board and our always reliable office volunteers. 
 We are deeply grateful to our 288 members who 
donated to FCACTX this year. Special mention goes 
to the same couple who sent us seven donations last 
year. This year, this couple made it a point to send 
us a donation every single month and added one 
more at the end of the year!  What makes this level 
of ongoing support even more remarkable and 
appreciated is the fact that they don’t live in our five-
county service area. When I asked them why they 
send us monthly donations, they told me they simply 
value the work we do. 
 In 2016, we welcomed 43 new members and said 
goodbye to 93 members who died or moved out of 
our service area. Our Active Membership list has 
also been reduced by moving to our Inactive List 
members who did not respond to repeated requests 
that they contact us if they wish to continue receiving 
newsletters.  Of course, these members, who have 
been out of touch with us for six or more years, are 
sincerely welcome to reactivate their memberships at 
any time with just a note, an email or a call.  
 Because our print newsletter expenditures are 
now going to be reduced, we will be able to invest 
more of your 2017 donations in projects that will 
serve you and our community well.  
 In summing up the year, I must say how happy  
I am that the End-of-Life Options (“Ducks in a Row”) 
class we offer through the Lifetime Learning Institute 
continues to be a huge success.  Much of the credit 
goes to our volunteer presenters: attorney Greg 
Johnson, hospice social worker Sabiha Bandali, 
home funeral guide Sandy Booth, green burial expert 
Ellen Macdonald, and, of course, this year’s annual 
meeting keynote speaker, Lemuel Bradshaw, who 
always gets the highest marks possible for his 
presentations. We are also grateful to Jesse South, 
who never fails to provide media equipment for us. 

Nancy Walker, execdir@fcactx.org  

Website Correction Notice 

In the President’s Message of our fall 2016 Creative Choices newsletter, the link for HelpGuide was inadvertently 
changed to HelpGuide.com. The correct site address is HelpGuide.org. On page 5 of the newsletter, the HelpGuide 
link under Living Arrangements /Senior Housing is http://www.helpguide.org/home-pages/senior-housing.htm  
The electronic version of the newsletter posted online is now correct. Please accept our apologies. 

  

mailto:president@fcactx.org
mailto:execdir@fcactx.org
http://www.helpguide.org/home-pages/senior-housing.htm


 

Page 3, Creative Choices, 2017 Issue 1 

 

Our New Board Members Introduce Themselves 
 

 

Tricia Burrall 
 I am interested in joining the FCACTX board because I believe that FCACTX provides a unique 
service to the entire community by disseminating information which every person needs when 
making decisions about their final arrangements.  Before taking FCACTX’s End-of-Life Options 
course, I had not considered and was quite unaware of the range of choices to be made. If people 
defer making these choices, their families will need the kinds of information FCACTX provides.   
I am willing to assist in any capacity, with a particular interest in broadening the dissemination of 
information to more people. 

 I am a retired attorney, a senior status member of the bar in Texas, California and Pennsylvania.  I have 
represented several nonprofit entities in legal matters and am cognizant of the legal duties and responsibilities of 
board members. (I practiced primarily commercial litigation, strategy and litigation avoidance advice in the areas of 
antitrust and unfair competition, trade regulation, contracts, real property, environment and trusts).  
 My committee experience has been primarily the result of having four daughters in public school over many 
years: music docent committee; art docent committee; PTA fundraising drive co-chair; music, drama, tennis, and 
cross-country parent support groups; foreign exchange residence co-chair, etc.   
 Currently, I am teaching piano to young and old and mentoring for Austin Travis County Integral Care.  My 
favorite pastimes are spending time with friends and my extended family, sailing, enjoying music of many varieties, 
and nurturing my Texas native plant garden.   
 I look forward to working with the interested and interesting FCACTX people I have met thus far and hope to 
further extend the good that you do. 

 

Barbara Wand James 
 I grew up in rural northwest Illinois. I earned a Master’s degree in Counselor Education from the 
University of Wisconsin-Platteville and went on to serve as a school counselor, an organization 
development specialist, and the director of a statewide program focused on upholding the rights of 
children and youth experiencing homelessness to a free and appropriate public education. These 
positions required organizational, writing, managerial, communication, and public speaking skills.  
 I am a member of many organizations and advocacy groups. I have served as secretary, 
treasurer, vice president, president, and immediate past president of the National Association for  

the Education of Homeless Children and Youth; treasurer of the Texas Homeless Network Board of Directors; and 
secretary of the Austin Area Urban League Guild. 
 I have always been an advocate for social and economic justice in its varied forms. Having dealt with several 
funeral homes over the years, I have begun to understand that, like most people, my family and I were unprepared  
to make the wisest decisions at times of great sorrow and distress. I would like to use my personal experiences and 
those of friends and relatives who also have expressed regret at how they dealt with making final arrangements for 
loved ones, to help others avoid costly mistakes and unnecessary stress at a most difficult time.  

 

Wendell Williams 
 A native Texan, I moved to Los Angeles in 1959.  I received my musical training from Cal-State 
University at Los Angeles and the Dick Grove School of Music. I then worked with many local 
groups in the Los Angeles area and subsequently became a contract musician, which provided a 
variety of musical opportunities. I performed with many notable artists, including Bobby Caldwell, 
Harold Land, Jr., Joe Williams, Dionne Warwick, Jimmy Scott, legendary jazz tenor saxophonist 
Theodore (Teddy) Edwards and many others.  My musical experiences included big band 
orchestras (pit orchestras) and various stage groups of various compositions.  As a musician, I had 
the opportunity to travel extensively to other countries including France, Germany, The 
Netherlands, and Japan. 

 After retiring from music in 2004 and relocating from Los Angeles to Austin in 2006, I now devote much of my 
time to my wife, my daughter and other family members, researching my ancestry, and documenting my life. 
 Last October a friend told me about FCACTX’s End-of-Life Options class.  My wife and I took this class and found 
it to be very enlightening in filling in the subtle omissions in our own preparation for end-of-life issues and options.  
Since completing the class, I have shared what I learned with our friends and acquaintances.   
 I am looking forward to being an active member of the FCACTX board. 
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The Board of FCA of Central Texas recognizes that our mission would not be possible  
without the dedication and generosity of our members. 

A heart-felt thanks to all of you! 
 

 

We welcome our new members.
Jess Paul Ambiee 
Dawna & Richard Armstrong 
Patricia Burrall and Family 
Daphne Buttery 
Jane H. Chamberlain &  
 Ben E. Smith, Jr. 
Kelvin Chin & Kim Carpenter 
Carol & Alan Christensen 
Leslie B. & Miye Cohen 
Garrick Colwell 
Catherine Daniell 
Nigel G. & Anne S. Dawson 
Richard Ellington 
Arthur Ephross 
Barbara Epstein 
Kitt Fedoroff 

Ms. Dell Ford 
Ruth L. & David N. Fried 
Susan E. Greene 
Amy & Josh Gregory 
Peter & Jane Hackley 
Peggy Hall 
Lina Hermes 
Kendra & Cecil Hiller & Robert Tull 
Aralyn Hughes 
Nancy Jensen-Case 
Eleanor & Mel Jordan 
Gerard & Aracely Kuntz 
Wendy P. Leiva 
Laura Barnett Lion & Christopher Lion 
Beverly Mangan 
Judy Mataya & David Moore 

James T. & Helen L. Murinchack 
William Monroe Nash, Jr. 
Diane L. Nousanen &  
 Bob Bourgeois 
James H. & Gay S. Patterson 
Margaret & David Prescott 
Joan R. Rihn & Kim R. Rihn 
Marbella Singleton 
Larry & Gerrie Smith 
Cary & Meredith Terrall 
Evelyn Viot 
Cheree & Jeffrey Voigt 
Pamela Vonmende 
Norman K. & Barbara A. Wagner 
Linda & David Wilde  
Tracy & Wendell Williams

 

Volunteers, thank you for donating your time, your skills and your talents –   
serving on our Board, staffing our office, answering after-hours calls, planning events, making 
presentations, collecting price lists for our annual funeral home price survey, and more – 

Frances Allen 
Sabiha Bandali 
Sandy Booth 
S. Lemuel Bradshaw 
June Hankins 
Lamar Hankins 
Clint Henderson 
Barbara Wand James 

Greg Johnson 
Jo Alene Kirkel 
Karen Larson 
Betsy LeClair 
Mark Lee 
Gary Lichtenstein 
Jake Lorfing 
Ellen Macdonald 

Judy Mataya 
Julia Houston Rector 
Sarah Reves  
Gene Schneider 
Jo Schneider 
Cate Smith 
Jesse South 
Nancy Walker 

 

Special thanks to members whose donations were wonderfully generous. 

Tom Arbuckle 
Chauncey & Arnold Ashburn 
Sabiha & Abbas Bandali  
Maxine Barkan 
Neva & Bill Biggs 
Joye & Charles E. Blankenship 
Margaret Borden 
Edward & Delores Burke 
Terry & Gay Chapman 
Betty Clough 
Judy D. Coker 
Lela M. Coleman 
Lloyd & Libby Doggett 
Ralph & Ellie Erchinger 
Rodger & Margaret Ericson 
Anita & Robert Glickert 
Kathleen & Nancy Grobe

Lisa S. & J. Chris Hines 
Jerry & Helen Hopson 
Charles R. & Susan Howe 
Doris Hug 
Barbara Wand James 
Harold & Mary Kaplan 
Carey Legett, III 
Merrick Leler  
Lifetime Learning Institute 
Jake Lorfing & Miriam Klotz 
William W. & Lorraine M. Marten 
Judy Mataya & David Moore 
James R. Moss 
James & Helen Murinchack 
Paul J. & Patricia Ochs 
Sandy Pedrazas 
Elmer & Jackie Pool 
Amy M. Praskac

    Rose Ann Reeser & John Payne 
Sarah Reves & Wayne Roberson 
Sue & Warden Rimel 
Relia Mae Scheib 
Jo Schneider 
Jim & David Sherrill 
Cate Smith 
Jesse & Sidney South 
Malcolm & Connie Sparks 
Norma & James Spivey 
Don & Elaine Stotts 
Myra & Martin Tenney, III 
Tom & Ardis Twiss 
Nancy G. Walker 
Nancy Webber 
Ralph Weston & Caroline M. Legette 
Kathleen & Jim Wicoff 

 
 

Every donation keeps us moving forward!  Thank you for your support.  
Denis & Lois Adams 
Willis & Angelika Albarado 
Martha H. Allan 
Beverly & James Allen 
Frances Allen 
Patricia & Rodney Allison 
Ernest C. & Shirley D. Applegate 
Dawna & Richard Armstrong

Kay Arnold & Tom Edge 
Joe Bain 
Connie Ballenger & Dennis Chapis 
Al & Marion Bates 
James M. Bayliss 
Genevieve & Christi Benson 
Rev. Sarah Bentley 
Virginia Bertrand

Mary & Henry Bogdanski 
Kent & Joan Bohls 
Tom & Diane Bohman 
Stuart & Shirley Boleman 
Elizabeth Bridges 
Herman R. & Lillian Burch 
Marilyn P. Burkland 
Helen & Summerlin Burnette

(Donor list continued on page 5) 
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Kathy Campbell 
Pietro J. Caporusso 
John & Diana Carleton 
James E. & Gwen Carter 
Lenna & Edgar Chew 
Carol & Alan Christensen 
Virginia & John W. Christy 
Jeannie Coale 
Mark Coats 
Mary N. Cochran 
Leslie B. & Miye Cohen 
Barbara J. Colvin 
Carol W. Cook & Sharon Cook 
Georgia Corin 
Leona Countryman 
Priscilla Crosson 
Carol & Tommy Crowe 
Cris Cunningham 
Richard & Phyllis Kay Dahlke 
Michael & Jeannie De Long 
Thomas A. De Roo 
Lydia H. & B. Craig Deats 
Lucille Dee 
Barbara & Frank Dewhurst 
Nancy D. Dittmar & Maxwell B. Stout 
Richard & Marie Drury 
Donna Eagar & John Wylie 
John & Barb Eastman 
Sue Edwards 
Ann & Bill Edwards 
Pat Emmert 
Rita L. Ewing 
Susan Fenner & Ethel Irby 
Margaret Ferguson 
Alan Ferguson & Paula Wiesner 
Sally & Bill Feutz 
William P. Fitzgerald 
Linda Kay Fletcher 
Linda N. Foss 
Hugh & Nancy Germanetti 
Frances & John Gibich 
Peggy K. & Stanley T. Gibson 
Dr. Donald W. Giller 
Randall & Susan J. Gilliam 
Charlotte & Spencer Gilman 
Gail Glick 
Cheryl Godfrey 
Pat Golgert 
Kathryn & Michael Govier 
Jean Ellen Graham 
Susan E. Greene 
Tom & Nancy-Jane Griffith 
Charles Griggs 
Gary W. & Kimberly  Griswold 
Nancy Groblewski 
Lawrence J. Hall 
John M. & Mitsue U. Halligan 
Betty Hammond  
Elizabeth Deats Harris & William 
Harris 
Don & Anita Harris 
Francine & Gary Hartman 
Rondalyn Hathaway & Gene Strait 
Carole A. Hawkins 
Earnest & Nancy Haynes 
Helena & Carl Hedrick 
Clint Henderson 
Hammond & Joan Hendrix 
Nancy & Louis Herlin 
Bernie Hillen 
Patricia & Alfred Hoerig 
Donna B. Holden 

Robert H. & Olive Anne Holder 
Kathie L. & Wayne Holliman 
Grace Hollinger 
Delores Holst 
James Horwath 
Sue & J. B. Huddleston 
Delayne Hudspeth  
Suzanne Huff 
D. Penney Huggins 
Lou Hunter 
Ingrid & Stanley Huskey 
Glee Ingram 
Lola & Coleman A. Jennings 
Mark A. Jewell 
Linda Johnson & John C. Johnson, Jr. 
Shirley B. & J. Robert Jones 
Gail Karwoski 
Brooks Kasson 
Nancy & Harry Keirns 
John T. & Betty L. Kensinger 
Janice M. King 
Virginia L. & Boyd E. Kirby 
Peter Kircher & Jacquie Shillis 
George E. & Jacquelyn Ackley Kitzmiller 
Donna Knapp 
Dale & Chris Kosewick 
Bruce & Kathy Kravitz 
Arnold W. Kriegel 
Anne Kuempel 
Nancy & Gerald Kurio 
Richard D. & Joyce Lafleur 
Patricia Laird 
Marilyn Lamping 
Mary Anne Larson 
Karen & David Larson 
W. Kenneth & Carol H. Law 
Leon & Elaine Lebowitz 
Joan Leftwich 
Barbara Lightheart & Peter Gatti 
John H. & Betty Lindell 
Donna Lindquist 
Gayle Little 
John & Marjorie Loehlin 
Sally & Gordon Loomer  
Virginia & Ciro Cid Lopez 
Ben & Dori Lynas & Martha Mohr 
Paullette & Frank MacDougal 
Margaret Mahoney 
Laurel & Bill Martin  
Shelley Martinek 
Esther Martinez 
Justine Martone 
Thomas G. Mason 
Margie & Daryl McCloskey 
Dean McCormick 
Steve & Angie McCown 
Nelda McQuary 
Linda K. Mercer 
Mickey Michaels 
Kent & Karol Middleton 
Lynda & Donald Miller 
Erika Mittag & Kerry Pivonka 
Evelyn Monnich 
Sharon & Brian Moore 
Marilyn L. Mulhaupt 
Elizabeth Murray 
Donald H. & Nancy J. Naeve 
Roger J. & Ramona R. Neeb 
Norma & Billy Neeley 
Maureen Nelson 

         Karen & Ben Noyes, II

Helen Okrina 
Pat & Jane O'Neil 
Sharon Gaidemak & Charles O'Neil 
Patricia A Orlosky 
Anthony & Ruth Pais 
E. Charles & Ann Palmer 
Roger & Carol Parks 
David D. Parsons 
Marilee S. Parsons 
Camilla & Robert L. Patton, Jr. 
Donna Payne 
Dorothy Pereira 
Charlotte & Robert Petersen 
Anne Peticolas 
William M. & Gay B. Phillips 
Jean & Benita Pinette 
Lisa Quay 
Francis D. Raffalovich & Georgia Strickland 
Tommy Rand & Leslie Tull 
Barbara & Ove Rasmussen 
Sr. Joan Reisch 
Ryan Richardson 
Pat & Dick Richardson 
Dorothy Richter 
Janis & Bill Riebe 
Marilyn Ritenour 
Richard S. & Marian Robertson 
Joan & B. W. Ryan 
Judy Sadegh 
Carolyn & Max Scheider 
Eugene & Anna K. Schneider 
Kevin Sheehan 
Dr. Diane Silver 
Betty L. Smith 
Robert M. & Hellen M. Snider 
Marjorie Snyder 
Kathryn T. Sousares 
Delores Spillar 
John & Carol Staha 
Joyce Statz  
Bruce Stedge 
James A. Steele 
Herbert U. & Catherine E. Stern 
Virginia Stotts 
Beverly & John Stueber 
Joe & Dorothy Sunday 
John & Barbara Swardstrom 
Cynthia & C. R. Thomas 
Dorothy Thomas 
Greg & Veryan Thompson 
Trung V. Tran & Pho T. Nguyen 
Irene Travis 
Nikki & Harve Truskett 
Barbara Tuttle & R. Sterling Heraty 
Martha Victory 
Laura Vlasman 
Michael & Katherine von Wupperfeld 
Herb & Ann Wade 
Fred & Eunice Washa 
Barbara M. White 
Giselle & David Whitwell 
Tracy & Wendell Williams 
Daesene Willmann 
John & Joyce Wilson 
Myra Winfield 
Margaret B. Wood 
Mary & John Wyatt 
Sanford Wyatt 
Dr. Ronald Wyllys & Martha Richardson 
Michael D. Yarber 
John Yeaman
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Pick-Up Stories 
Nancy Walker, Executive Director 

 At my ever-advancing age, my pick-up stories no longer offer the slightest opportunity for spicy reading. 
However, they can definitely serve as cautionary tales.  Here are a few from this year’s road trips to collect 
price lists for our annual funeral home price survey. 
 Funeral directors at two of the three funeral homes in Georgetown told me that families who select direct 
cremation must supply their own urn or purchase a “temporary urn container” ($35 at one funeral home, $59 
at the other). Having always thought that direct cremation charges include a plastic box from the crematory, I 
contacted my knowledgeable mentor, Lamar Hankins, about this charge for a temporary container or urn. 

Here is what he told me: 
It is the responsibility of the crematory, not the funeral home, to provide the cremated remains in a 
temporary container.  No funeral home should be charging anything but the crematory fee. Any 
container provided by the family will not meet the clear requirements of the law (see section c 
below), so that is not a solution. 

From the Health and Safety Code at http://www.statutes.legis.state.tx.us/Docs/HS/htm/HS.716.htm: 

 Sec. 716.155.  TEMPORARY CONTAINER OR URN. (a) A crematory establishment shall 

place the cremated remains with proper identification in a temporary container or 

urn unless otherwise instructed in writing by the authorizing agent.  

 b) . . .  

 c) A crematory establishment shall place a label on a temporary container that: 

 (1) discloses the temporary container is not intended for the permanent 

storage of cremated remains in a niche, crypt, cremation interment container, or 

interment space; 

 (2) includes the deceased person's name; and 

 (3) includes the name of the crematory establishment. 

 Temporary containers for cremated remains continued to draw my attention as I collected more price 
lists.  When I requested a General Price List at the Neptune Society in Austin, the receptionist handed me a 
General Price List for pre-need cremation services. Recalling my visit to them last year, I then asked for the 
price list they use for at-need arrangements when someone has just died.  On the at-need price list, I saw a 
statement I have not seen on any other price list:  “We do not mail temporary containers.” Elsewhere on the 
price list, they indicate they will mail a Keepsake Urn.  However the Keepsake Urn was not listed on the At-
Need Price List. 

What might we learn from cautionary tales like these?   
Shop early!  Shop often!  And don’t be shy about asking questions. 

Introducing S. Lemuel Bradshaw 
Annual Meeting Keynote Speaker 
 

 When you hear Lemuel Bradshaw talk about final gifts, you will 
immediately understand why he receives rave reviews every time he  
talks to our end-of-life options classes about getting their ducks in a row.   
 No one knows about final gifts better than Lemuel.  Only because of  
a family of heroes was he able to survive and thrive after a virus had 
irreparably damaged his heart when he was only 28. Thanks to this family, 
17 years ago Lemuel received a life-saving heart transplant that made it 
possible for him to attend The University of Texas, get married, raise a 
family, play with his grandkids, and become a full-time advocate on behalf  

of United Tissue Resources and Donate Life Texas.  
 

 

http://www.statutes.legis.state.tx.us/Docs/HS/htm/HS.716.htm
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2017 Funeral Home Price Survey (continued from page 1) 

Where to get the new funeral home price survey: 
 At our Annual Meeting on February 25 

 Online February 27 under the Funeral Cost Comparisons tab at http://fcactx.org/ 

 At our office on or after February 27 (Make an appointment to come by the office, call, or email us 
to send it to you.) 

 

Plaudits!  A big round of thanks to volunteers who, in January, obtained price lists from the 54 funeral 

establishments physically located in our five-county service area.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

Email address, email and phone 
number changes, editorial items, 
testimonials, letters, and inquiries 
to office@fcactx.org  

~ OR ~ 

Mail to 
FCA of Central Texas 
3710 Cedar Street, Mailbox 13 
Austin, TX 78705-1449 

 
Visit us online at www.fcactx.org 

 To join or donate to FCACTX 

 To download advance-planning 
forms, newsletters, surveys,  
and other items of interest 

 
Follow us on Facebook at 
http://tinyurl.com/qbupvud  
to read a variety of interesting 
articles. (Please LIKE us, too!) 

2017 Board of Directors: 

• President:  Sarah Reves  
• Vice President: Gene Schneider 
• Treasurer:  Barbara Wand James 
• Secretary: Nancy Walker 
• Directors: Sabiha Bandali 

 Tricia Burrall 
 Cate Smith 
 Jesse South 
 Wendell Williams 

President Emeritus: Lamar Hankins 

President Emeritus: Leon Lebowitz  

Executive Director: Nancy Walker 

Office Volunteers: Frances Allen, Clint Henderson, 
 Nancy Walker 

Newsletter: Nancy Walker, Editor; Lamar 
 Hankins, June Chase Hankins, 
 Jo Schneider  

Notary Services: Clint Henderson 

Web Administrator: Judy Mataya 

Our mission is to help people make educated, practical  

choices that will meet their needs at the end of life. 

 

 

 

 

Counting Our Days 

No one needs to perform complex calculations to prove that the mortality rate 
on our planet is holding steady at 100%.  For people who like to look into the 
fine points, the websites below provide interesting details: 

 Census figures for our country and the world:  www.census.gov/popclock/ 

 A dynamic clock that calculates the number of people who are dying in the world 
every second: www.medindia.net/patients/calculators/world-death-clock.asp 

 Lists showing how many people worldwide are dying from specific non-
communicable diseases, infectious diseases, and injuries:  
www.worldlifeexpectancy.com/live-world-death-totals 

 

 

http://fcactx.org/
mailto:office@fcactx.org
http://www.fcactx.org/
https://www.facebook.com/pages/Austin-Memorial-Burial-Information-Society-AMBIS/418846914813618
http://tinyurl.com/qbupvud
http://www.census.gov/popclock/
http://www.medindia.net/patients/calculators/world-death-clock.asp
http://www.worldlifeexpectancy.com/live-world-death-totals


 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Email office@fcactx.org, call  
512-480-0555, or complete and 
mail this form to our office. 

Please update my contact info: 
 

 _______________________________________  

 Name(s) 
 
 ________________________________  
  Street or P. O. Box 
 
 ________________________________  
  City, State, Zip 
 
 ________________________________  
  Phone 
 
 ________________________________  
  Email address 
 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

FCA of Central Texas 
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YOUR CREATIVE CHOICES NEWSLETTER 

FROM FCA OF CENTRAL TEXAS 

 

OPEN RIGHT AWAY FOR NEWS ABOUT  
 

 OUR 2017 ANNUAL MEETING 
 

 OUR 2017 FUNERAL HOME  
PRICE SURVEY 
 

 AND MORE!  
 
 

 

 

 

 


